COUNCIL ON CURRICULAR PROGRAMS AND INSTRUCTION

Thursday, 29 November 2018
Horrabin Hall 1 – 3:30 p.m.

M I N U T E S

MEMBERS PRESENT: E. Go, A. Hardeman, L. Hemphill, B. Intrieri, J. Lin, T. Lough, E. Mannion, C. Markey (SGA), E. Shupe, S. Szyjka, T. Walters
Ex-officio: D. Williams, M. Mossman

MEMBERS ABSENT: None

GUESTS: Amy Burke, Heidi Clemmens, Gary Daytner, Katrina Daytner, Tara Feld, Deb Miretzky, Greg Montalvo, Lorette Oden, Linda Prosise

I.	Consideration of Minutes

A. 8 November 2018

MINUTES APPROVED AS DISTRIBUTED

II. Announcements – None 

III. Old Business – None 

IV. New Business

A. Curricular Requests from the Department of Kinesiology

1.	Request for Change of Repeatability

a.	KIN 473, Practicum in Adapted Physical Activity Motor Clinic, 1 s.h. 
	Current:	1 s.h.
	Proposed:	1 s.h., repeatable to 4 s.h.

	Motion: To approve KIN 473 (Walters/Lin)

	Chairperson Hardeman observed that the Rationale for Change states that “there are multiple opportunities to work with different students.” She asked who the “different students” are. Kinesiology professor Cindy Piletic explained that the course serves students aged three to 22 who are grouped by age and abilities. WIU students working currently with the younger age group would, if the change is approved, be able to take 473 again in the spring to work with the older age group. CCPI recommended that “different students” be changed to “different populations and age groups.”

	Dr. Intrieri asked why students are grouped according to age as opposed to pathology. Dr. Piletic responded that the majority of students she brings in are on the autism spectrum or have intellectual disabilities, so there are not a wide variety of disabilities. She explained the goal is for WIU students to gain experience with a group of students no matter their disabilities or abilities, but they are actually grouped by age, not necessarily by ability. Speech Pathology and Audiology professor Amy Burke explained that breaking out students into preschool through elementary school allows their teachers and paraprofessionals to be with them, and the older group comprises middle school through high school. She added that one group works in the gym while the other group is in the pool, then the two groups flip so that there are not too many students in any area at one time. 

Dr. Intrieri asked if students are referred by the West Central Illinois Special Educational Cooperative (WCISEC). Dr. Piletic confirmed that the students are primarily receiving services from the physical educator at WCISEC. She told CCPI that 45 students are brought into the class from WCISEC, and 50 WIU students from a variety of disciplines work with them; the disciplines include social work, therapeutic recreation, special education, language pathology, psychology, physical education, teacher education, music therapy, and biology. She added it is a good program that continues to grow.

Changes:
· Change effective date to Spring 2019.
· Change “there are multiple opportunities to work with different students” to “…different populations and age groups.”
· Change the third sentence of the Rationale to, “Recognizing the needs of that WIU students from various majors who may be taking the course want to get experiences with different types of students or in different settings, the motor clinic and taking the course in multiple semesters will meet those needs.”
· In the fourth sentence of the Rationale, change “professionals” to “professions.” 
· In the last sentence of the Rationale, change “different students” to “different populations and age groups.”

MOTION APPROVED WITH CHANGES 10 YES – 0 NO – 1 AB

B. Curricular Requests from the Department of Economics and Decision Sciences

1.	Requests for New Courses

	a.	DS 494, Internship in Business Analytics, 1-12 s.h., repeatable to 12 s.h.

		Motion: To approve DS 494 (Hemphill/Hardeman)

Chairperson Hardeman asked why the department wants students to be able to take the course up to 12 s.h. Interim Chair for the Department of Economics and Decision Sciences Tara Feld replied that since the rule of thumb for internships is 40 hours of work is equivalent to one semester hour, if students complete a full semester internship they far exceed that number of hours. She stated that this course will allow the department to document that students have completed the work, but they do not want internships to be taken in lieu of coursework. Dr. Shupe asked if DS 494 will count for the Business Analytics minor as well. Dr. Feld replied that there is already an internship in that minor. She added that Business Analytics is a very hands-on, applied program, so the more that students can show that they have worked with handling data, the better their opportunities will be for graduate school. 

MOTION APPROVED 11 YES – 0 NO – 0 AB

Since DS 494 is to be graded S/U, it will be sent to CAGAS before going forward to Faculty Senate.

	b.	DS 499, Individual Research in Business Analytics, 1-3 s.h., repeatable to 
3 s.h.

Motion: To approve DS 499 (Shupe/Walters)

Dr. Hemphill asked what the difference is between an individual research course and an independent study course; Dr. Feld replied that they are basically the same thing. She explained that in an independent study course, students work with their individual professor; some professors do very hands-on, applied work with their students, such as performing data analysis, and she thinks of this as more of a research project. She noted that in other cases students will investigate different subfields, which is more like a regular elective academic study course. Dr. Shupe asked about the statement in the Relationship to Courses in Other Departments indicating that this course could be used for a student’s honors thesis. Dr. Feld told CCPI the department is working with the Honors College to get an H designation for their courses, but they do not have that at this point; once they get the H designation, the department may select a different course, but for now DS 499 would count for the honors readings in economics course and could count as the honors thesis class.
 
MOTION APPROVED 11 YES – 0 NO – 0 AB

Since DS 499 is to be graded S/U, it will be sent to CAGAS before going forward to Faculty Senate.

		2.	Request for Change of Minor

			a.	Business Analytics

				Motion: To approve Business Analytics change of minor (Markey/Shupe)

Dr. Feld explained that although the department has traditionally offered a minor in Business Analytics, since a major has now also been approved for Business Analytics they would like to broaden the options for the minor by incorporating the new courses. Dr. Hemphill observed that DS 490 is 3 s.h., repeatable to 6 s.h., but it appears that only 3 s.h. is required for the minor. She asked what happens to the other 3 s.h. if a student should choose to retake the course. Economics and Decision Sciences professor Jessica Lin replied the department does not want 6 s.h. of DS 490 to count for the minor because they would rather students have more breadth of coursework, so only 3 s.h. would count. CCPI asked that this be specified in the Core Courses section.

Changes:
· Remove brackets around CS 114 and 214.
· Separate list of directed electives by semi-colons.
· Specify in Core Courses section that only 3 s.h. of DS 490 can count toward the minor.

MOTION APPROVED WITH CHANGES 11 YES – 0 NO – 0 AB

		3.	Request for Change of Major

			a.	Business Analytics

				Motion: To approve Business Analytics change of major (Walters/Hemphill)

Dr. Hemphill observed that the Open Electives are being reduced from 8 s.h. to 2 s.h. She asked if it will be difficult for students to find a 2 s.h. class. Dr. Lin replied that there are 1 s.h. and 2 s.h. courses available, and students can take any course across the University to fulfill this section.

Chairperson Hardeman observed that there are a lot of prerequisites required for courses in the Applied Statistics emphasis. Dr. Feld replied that STATS 276 is the gateway course into all of the other courses listed in this section, and MATH 137 is required for the Business Core. She spoke to the Department of Mathematics and Philosophy about the Applied Statistics emphasis because students may want to double major in Mathematics and Business Analytics to obtain more technical skills on the business side of mathematics. Dr. Feld told CCPI the Department of Economics and Decision Sciences would like for this major to be accessible to Mathematics students, but she anticipates that more than half of the students who take the Business Analytics major will chose either the Business emphasis or the Supply Chain Management emphasis because Applied Statistics is outside their normal domain. She added that the department is finding, however, that many Mathematics students are enrolling in the Business Analytics master’s program. 

Mr. Markey observed that the internship is not required for the major. Dr. Feld explained that the department has not mandated the internship because Business Analytics is a relatively new major, and the department has not yet developed core corporate relationships so that students have many choices for possible placement. She stated that business analytics involves a specific set of skills, and many Macomb businesses do not yet understand the field. She added that more than half of the Business Analytics students do, however, complete an internship.

				MOTION APPROVED 11 YES – 0 NO – 0 AB

C. Curricular Requests from the Department of Theatre and Dance

1.	Request for Change in Repeatability

a.	DAN 386, Special Topics in Dance, 1-2 s.h., repeatable for different topics to 2 s.h.
	Current:	2 s.h.
	Proposed:	6 s.h.

	Motion: To approve DAN 386 change in repeatability (Intrieri/Hemphill)

	Ms. Prosise pointed out that this course is currently restricted to 2 s.h. if taken within the Dance minor. She advised the department to come through CCPI if they would like to have that changed. 

	Changes: Change current repeatability to “1-2 s.h., repeatable for different topics to 2 s.h.,” and change proposed repeatability to “1-6 s.h., repeatable for different topics to 6 s.h.”

				MOTION APPROVED 11 YES – 0 NO – 0 AB

D. Curricular Requests from the School of Law Enforcement and Justice Administration  

1.	Request for New Course

	a.	FS 303, Leading Community Risk Reduction, 3 s.h.

	Motion: To approve FS 303 (Hemphill/Intrieri)

	Chairperson Hardeman announced that the change of major will come forward to CCPI for its first spring meeting.

	MOTION APPROVED 11 YES – 0 NO – 0 AB

E. Curricular Requests from the College of Education and Human Services

1.	Request for 275/475 Course

	a.	EDUC 275, Teacher Education Basic Skills Preparation, 0 s.h.

Chairperson Hardeman explained that CCPI does not formally approve 275/475 courses but simply reviews them and registers any suggestions or objections. Greg Montalvo, College of Education and Human Services Assistant Dean for Educator Preparation, explained that this course is proposed in response to a change in legislation as of August 2018 that would require that students admitted to WIU with 18, 19, 20, or 21 ACT scores have to be allowed into the teacher education program. He explained that all candidates for student teaching have to meet the basic skills requirement; they can do this by passing a test of academic proficiency or by having an ACT of 22 or an SAT score of 1110. Dr. Montalvo told CCPI that many students who want to pursue teacher education do not meet these requirements, but if the state government is now going to require that they be admitted, the University Committee for Educator Preparation (UCEP) thinks the College of Education and Human Services should do something to help them be successful. 

Dr. Hemphill asked if this course will be a requirement for those students that are admitted with lower scores; Dr. Montalvo replied that it will be strongly encouraged because students cannot move forward with these scores so to continue would be a waste of their time. Chairperson Hardeman asked how the course will be administered and who will be responsible for monitoring and assessing what students have done. Dr. Montalvo responded that he obtained letters of support from the departments of Mathematics and Philosophy, English, and Educational Studies because the course will be a combined effort between these areas. He explained that Educational Studies will schedule the course but it will be staffed by faculty and tutors from the other two departments. 

Ms. Hamm asked if the course will be graded S/U; Dr. Montalvo responded that it will. Chairperson Hardeman asked what will count as satisfactory completion of the course; Dr. Montalvo replied it would be good if students could pass the basic skills test. Educational Studies professor Gary Daytner added that determination of satisfactory completion will be left up to the instructors. Chairperson Hardeman asked if one instructor might feel it is satisfactory for students to meet with them three times and another might say that satisfactory completion requires students to pass the test. Dr. Daytner explained that there will be a single syllabus but the course will be co-taught. Dr. Montalvo stated that a student could meet the requirement for the English and writing section but not the mathematics section, or vice versa, so multiple disciplines must be involved to work with students in those areas. 

Interim Associate Provost Mark Mossman asked what will happen if a student receives an S for the course but does not pass the basic skills test. Dr. Montalvo replied that if a student does not pass one of the three test sections, they would have to retake the course until they are able to pass it. Ms. Prosise asked if students would take the basic skills test while they are still taking the course; Dr. Montalvo replied that they would take the test near the end of the course; EDUC 275 will be offered twice for eight weeks each during the semester. Dr. Walters asked if students would be given a grade of “I” until they pass the test and whether they would be allowed to repeat the course until they pass it. Dr. Montalvo told CCPI that when the state changed the basic skills requirement, it caused a lot of problems and is the main reason for the current teacher shortage in Illinois. He related that the agenda for the next licensure meeting includes a proposal to lower the ACT score to 20, which could occur sometime this year but would still leave students with scores of 18 and 19 that will need additional help. He thinks the 275 course will give departments a chance to figure out how all of this will work in the future. 

Dr. Shupe asked if students can retake the section(s) of the ACT test that they need to improve their score on without retaking the entire test. Dr. Montalvo related that he did know of a student that took the ACT test multiple times but he does not know if students are allowed to only retake the sections they need. He told CCPI that about 32 students have been identified as needing to pass the basic skills test before Spring 2020. He said the plan is to involve those students in the diagnostic process early on so that they can attend Math tutoring, work with the Writing Center, participate in time management sessions, and other strategies to address these issues. 

Chairperson Hardeman pointed out that CCPI procedures allow 275/475 courses to be offered only twice, and they must be offered in consecutive semesters; after the course has been offered twice, a formal new course request must be submitted to CCPI if it is to continue to be offered.  She noted that with EDUC 275 encompassing only eight weeks, it poses the question of whether it should be allowed to be offered back to back in the spring semester and then require a new course proposal to come forward if it is to be offered in the fall. She noted that a student could potentially receive a U in the first eight-week course and then immediately take it again the same semester. Mr. Markey asked when students will receive their score for the course; Dr. Montalvo replied they would receive it at the end of the course period. Chairperson Hardeman stated that the question is whether two eight-week courses should count as one offering of a 275/475 course or two offerings. Ms. Williams called Sara Lawson, Admissions/Records Supervisor in the Office of the Registrar, who verified that a student would be allowed to take the course during the second eight-week period if he/she did not receive a satisfactory grade for the first eight-week class. Dr. Lin told CCPI she thinks the Council should consider the first two eight-week classes as one offering and that the College should be allowed to offer another two eight-week classes in Fall 2019 because it would be difficult within the existing timeframe to create and have approved a new course request for Fall 2019 semester since there are logistics to be worked out. Chairperson Hardeman suggested that perhaps CCPI should vote on this interpretation of the procedures.

Motion: That a course being offered for two eight-week periods in one semester should be interpreted as one offering for that semester (Lin/Walters)

MOTION APPROVED 11 YES – 0 NO – 0 AB

Changes: 
· Add “Graded S/U” to form. Since the course is 0 s.h., the S/U grading will not need CAGAS approval.
· Correct sentence in Date of First Offering section to read, “This will be an 8-week course.”

NO OBJECTIONS WITH CHANGES

	F.	Curricular Requests from the Department of Educational Studies

		1.	Requests for New Courses

			a.	EDS 100, Introduction to Educational Studies, 3 s.h.

	Motion: To approve EDS 100 (Hardeman/Lin)

	Dr. Hemphill asked if the title of the course is sufficiently descriptive since educational studies can point to a foundational perspective in psychology, philosophy, and other disciplines. She asked if it should be titled Introduction to Education. Educational Studies professor Deb Miretzy responded that the department tried to keep the title consistent with others in that program.

	MOTION APPROVED 11 YES – 0 NO – 0 AB

			b.	EDS 201, Educational Psychology – Human Growth and Development, 3 s.h.

	Motion: To approve EDS 201 (Hemphill/Shupe)

	Dr. Hardeman observed that there is no letter of support from the Department of Psychology. Dr. Intrieri observed that EDS 201 is a lifespan development course that would fit into Psychology’s program as an introductory course in developmental psychology. Dr. Daytner explained that this course was taught formerly as an introductory course for teacher education, but it was somehow taken off the books when changes were made to that program. He added that in some universities educational psychology is considered part of their psychology departments but at WIU it is considered to be a part of education. CCPI asked Educational Studies to obtain an email of support from Psychology before the course request goes forward to Faculty Senate.

	Changes:
· In Relationship to Existing Courses within the Department, change “This course” in the second sentence to “EDS 121.”
· Obtain email of support from the Department of Psychology.

	MOTION APPROVED WITH CHANGES 11 YES – 0 NO – 0 AB

			c.	EDS 204, Diversity Issues in Educational Studies, 3 s.h.

	Motion: To approve EDS 204 (Walters/Hemphill)

[bookmark: _GoBack]	Change: Change second course objective from “Comprehend the historical context of education for marginalized groups…” to instead begin with “Explain” or “Identify” to make it measurable.

	MOTION APPROVED WITH CHANGE 11 YES – 0 NO – 0 AB

			d.	EDS 310, Learning, Cognition, and Motivation in Educational Settings, 3 s.h.

	Motion: To approve EDS 310 (Szyjka/Walters)

	Change: Add “in the field” to the second course objective so that it reads, “Describe, as currently understood in the field, the cognitive processes…”  

	MOTION APPROVED WITH CHANGE 11 YES – 0 NO – 0 AB

			e.	EDS 311, Assessment and Evaluation in Educational Settings, 3 s.h.

	Motion: To approve EDS 311 (Intrieri/Shupe)

	MOTION APPROVED 11 YES – 0 NO – 0 AB

			f.	EDS 490, Educational Studies Internship, 9-12 s.h.

	Motion: To approve EDS 490 (Intrieri/Markey)

	Dr. Lin asked what will happen if a student falls below a 2.0 GPA since the prerequisite specifies “all core courses completed with an average of at least C (2.00) with no course below C- (1.67).” She asked if the student would be dropped from the program because it is a requirement for the major that students have no courses below a C in the core. Ms. Prosise pointed out that students can take the course for grade replacement if they do not achieve the required grade. Ms. Williams added that with grade replacement the originally taken course grade would not impact the GPA, so this would be a good option.

	Change: Change second course objective from “Acquire additional relevant knowledge and skills…” to “Demonstrate additional…”

	MOTION APPROVED WITH CHANGE 11 YES – 0 NO – 0 AB

		2.	Request for New Minor

			a.	Educational Studies

	Motion: To approve Educational Studies minor (Shupe/Markey)

	Dr. Lin pointed out that a student could choose to take 12 s.h. of 100- or 200-level courses to complete the minor. She asked if the department has discussed this; Dr. Daytner replied they have not. Dr. Lin asked if CCPI is concerned about this since the 12 s.h. of lower division courses represent over half of the 18 s.h. required. Ms. Williams observed that the CCPI Definitions of Academic Terms do not address this. Chairperson Hardeman recalled that this discussion has come up in the past. She suggested that the department ask advising to encourage students to choose upper division courses in order to make sure that they meet the required number of upper division hours overall. 

	Change: Remove commas after EDS 204 and ENG 381 for consistency.

	MOTION APPROVED WITH CHANGE 11 YES – 0 NO – 0 AB

		3.	Request for New Major

			a.	Educational Studies

	Motion: To approve Educational Studies major (Hemphill/Intrieri)

	Chairperson Hardeman asked if ENG 381, Technical Communication, is only taught online since it is designated as a Bachelor of General Studies (BGS) WID course. Dr. Lin expressed concern that a BGS WID course may not be able to be taken by students face-to-face. Chairperson Hardeman will contact the WID Committee Chair to see if there is anything preventing ENG 381 from being used as the WID course for a face-to-face major. The question was raised whether the new major request should be tabled pending the response to this question. Ms. Prosise pointed out that the department wants to offer the new major in Fall 2019, and if approval is delayed until the first January CCPI meeting, the request will not be able to go to the Illinois Board of Higher Education (IBHE) until their next meeting, which means a more narrow window for getting everything on the books for fall semester. CCPI decided that the new major could be approved pending the response from the WID Committee Chair, which will be conveyed to the members once Chairperson Hardeman hears back from him. 

	Chairperson Hardeman asked what kind of enrollment is anticipated for this major. Educational Studies Chair Eric Sheffield responded that by the fifth year the department hopes to have as many as 50 majors. Dr. Miretzky added international students often do not have the opportunity to study higher education in their own country, and Educational Studies professor Gloria Delany-Barmann has said this would be an ideal degree for those students. Dr. Sheffield stated that a delegation from China are interested in an educational studies bachelor’s degree for their students, and the department thinks this would be a good fit for them. Chairperson Hardeman asked if newly developed programs are protected from the low enrollment process while they are in the early development stage. Ms. Prosise responded that low enrolled programs are first reviewed by the Academic Program Elimination Review Committee, and they understand that it takes a while to get a program off the ground. She added that WIU submits program review documents to the IBHE after four years of operation, after which they are ordinarily on an eight-year cycle. 

	Change: Obtain email of support regarding using ENG 381 as WID course since the email from the English Department included with the request mistakenly referenced ENG 380.

	MOTION APPROVED WITH CHANGE AND PENDING PERMISSION TO USE ENG 381 AS THE WID COURSE 11 YES – 0 NO – 0 AB

V.	Provost’s Report – None 

Motion: To adjourn (Shupe)

The Council adjourned at 5:02 p.m.  

			Eun Go, CCPI Secretary

			Annette Hamm, Faculty Senate Office Manager and Recording Secretary
1

